Weekly ReCAP for March 17, 2017
______________________________
A) Next CPC meeting on April 3, 1:30-4 pm, Main Library, Chesebrough Room. 

B) March 18, Irish Days in Murphys.  

C) Town Hall meetings will be led by Supervisor Jack Garamendi and Sheriff Rick DiBasilio,March 21, 2017 6:00-7:30 pm, Mokelumne Hill Town Hall; March 22, 2017 6:00-7:30 pm, Mountain Ranch Community Hall; March 23, 2017 6:00-7:30 pm, West Point Community Hall.

D) March 25, EPFW’s Sierra Nevada Film Festival at Black Bart Theater, Murphys.

E) March 31, annual multi-county meeting of land use activists. Moke Hill, 10 – 3.
_____________________________________________________________________

March 23- PC meeting

March 28- BOS meeting
______________________________________________________________________
New administrator says Calaveras County looks like home

By Jason Cowan, The Union Democrat, @jcowan1031
Published Mar 10, 2017 at 04:45PM

Tim Lutz has been looking for a chance to relocate to an area that resembled his childhood in Pollock Pines just west of Lake Tahoe for years.

The Tulare County resident said he just needed the right opportunity.

He said he thinks Calaveras County is it.

County officials announced Thursday that Lutz was selected as county administrative officer effective April 1. He’ll replace Shirley Ryan, who retired at the end of last year, and Manuel Lopez, the current interim CAO.

“Growing up in the Northern Sierra Nevada and Pines area, I’ve always appreciated and loved the area,” Lutz said.

Lutz will officially be appointed during a Calaveras County Board of Supervisors meeting on March 14. He will be paid $179,192 annually, or $86.15 per hour.

He graduated from Fresno State University in 2005 with a Master of Business Administration. He received a Bachelor of Arts in psychology from the same school. He received his Associate of Arts credential from Cosumnes River College.

“I was looking at integrated programs with strong business schools and psychology programs,” he said. “Fresno State had a good integration program. That’s what brought me to the valley.”

Lutz comes with 12 years’ experience in Tulare County government. He’s served for much of the past four years as director of Fiscal Operations for the Health and Human Services Agency, managing a $440 million budget for a department of 2,200 employees.

“We’re roughly about 40 to 45 percent of the county’s general fund budget,” he said. “We’re about half the county of Tulare’s workforce.”

Prior to his tenure as fiscal director, Lutz served as a division manager in finance in the Health and Human Services Agency. The position was succeeded by various terms within the agency where he climbed up the bureaucratic ladder. He began in 2005 as an analyst for the human resources department.

He will continue to work in Tulare until March 31, his last day. He’ll officially begin work in Calaveras on April 3.

Once he begins, Lutz said he’d like to create a long-term financial plan to assist a county that has battled tight budgetary issues for years. Last year, county supervisors approved a budget of $158 million on revenue of $134 million. The difference came from reserves and fund balances.

Lutz acknowledged Calaveras is smaller than Tulare in every aspect but he said he enjoys a smaller type of organization. He said it creates a more intimate environment and he’ll be able to get to know colleagues and members of the public better than he would be able to in a larger operation.

“I am looking forward to that,” he said. “It embodies my leadership philosophy of being engaging and supportive and listening to staff and the public.”

Lutz will bring experience of working with the public. He described a moment in his career he’d like to take back when he said he tried to propose to local supervisors a measure, along with environmental health, that would have developed a fee structure for some of the mobile food vendors in Tulare. He said his efforts met strong resistance.

“They had some really valid points,” he said. “(I learned) the critical need of ways that we can as government really be transparent and inclusive with residents and stakeholders impacted by some of the changes we make.”

He said they held town hall meetings and listening sessions.

They “identified a better option, something that worked well for everyone. We took the new recommendation back and, instead of getting opposition, we had people who said they appreciated being heard in the process. It was a win-win.”

Lutz said he will relocate to Calaveras County. He has been to the area twice already during the interview process and has been able to scope out potential areas he’d like to live. He will return this weekend to view a few homes.

“My wife and I like the Murphys area,” He said. “We really enjoy nice wines and also the small-town feel. You’re just kind of at a good elevation. But we haven’t 100 percent decided yet.”

Chances are Lutz will relocate to Calaveras before the rest of his family, his wife and two young daughters. He said his wife will remain in Tulare County while they attempt to sell their current home.

“I suspect I’ll move into a Calaveras County residence by then. If not, maybe a temporary rental. I’m trying to avoid the hotel if possible,” Lutz said. “I’ve looked into AirBnb. I may stay there for a month or so to let things kind of settle.”

Lutz is an avid photographer. He said he knows he’ll be happy driving around the county to take photos. He added he and his wife also love to bicycle and hike.

“We really do like outdoors,” he said. “Getting out in the county with our little ones as they start to get old enough to begin enjoying, that will help them appreciate it.”

______________________________

Want to know where your marijuana was grown? Yolo County experiments with field-to-storefront tracking systemYolo marijuana farmer

BY PETER HECHT / phecht@sacbee.com /  MARCH 11, 2017 4:00 AM
In a Yolo County farming belt known for tomatoes and wine grapes, Robin Miller remembers picking up on a rumor in 2015 about a marijuana grower in the area.

“We started to hear talk in town that people were worried about a cannabis garden west of Woodland,” she said.

So Miller, one of three chief officers for a medical marijuana collective called Yolo Botanicals, invited out the local newspaper and announced it was true.

She hosted officials from the District Attorney’s Office and multiple county agencies, offering them tours of the collective’s 1-acre farm, with its multiple greenhouses and steel shipping containers that serve as drying and processing rooms. “We wanted people to know that we were not scary – we were farmers,” Miller said.

Now Miller is among the first dozen Yolo County cannabis farmers to participate in a pilot program designed to train marijuana producers to label, register and ship their products to market – while also aiming to ease their fears over participating in a regulated industry.

Under a $30,000 contract, to be paid for by fees on pot growers, the Yolo County Department of Agriculture is partnering with a Swiss security firm to create a tagging and tracking program that will enable local marijuana growers to track their plants and products through the supply chain, from cultivation to product manufacturing and retail dispensaries. The effort is focused on medicinal producers, not recreational marijuana.

Under state regulations designed to prevent diversion of pot to the black market and help ensure product safety, California by 2018 is to put in place a statewide “track and trace” program to monitor how marijuana is produced and delivered among licensed farmers, distributors, laboratories, manufacturers and retail dispensaries.

Until the state program takes form, Yolo County is among a fraction of California local governments stepping forward to create their own programs to regulate marijuana production and offer potential models for government oversight.

“We wanted to work all the bugs out of it ... to be an aid to the state in helping them select an appropriate program for track and trace,” said county agricultural commissioner John Young.

Yolo County signed a contract with SICPA, a global firm that develops tracking technology for passports, bank notes and other products. Since 2005, the firm’s processes have been used by the State Board of Equalization to track 900 million packs of cigarettes a year for excise tax collections.

SICPA, one of a handful of companies hoping to secure a contract for the California track and trace program, tested its marijuana-tracking methodology by starting with 10 growers in Humboldt County during the harvest and packaging season last year and early this year.

Under that effort, 30,000 stamps were affixed to 1,800 pounds of medicinal marijuana packaged, shipped and tracked en route to marijuana dispensaries or manufacturers in 47 cities. The bar-coded stamps assign each packaged product a specific number. That number, in turn, is affiliated with an online file that contains information such as grower, strain, quantity and all the stops the product makes from field to storefront.

Humboldt County is processing 2,300 applications for cultivation permits and soon will request proposals from security and tracking firms to run a permanent track and trace program. As word of the pilot project spread, inquiries flooded in from other Humboldt growers, said the county’s agriculture commissioner, Jeff Dolf.

“They are all wanting access to that stamp,” he said. “They’re asking, ‘How do I participate?’ ”

Last week, Yolo cannabis farmers crowded into a small room in the county agricultural building in Woodland to begin a similar experiment. Julien Zanchi, SICPA’s director of product management, and a team of affiliated trainers distributed bar-coded strips with the Yolo County logo for growers to affix to their plants and use to seal packaged products.

The farmers studied their laptops as instructor Erika Guerra of Form 10 Group Inc., a Monterey company that also works with the state tobacco program, instructed them on assigning product data for shipping to market.

“You’re creating your catalog for your dried flowers or your extracts,” Guerra began. “Your clients can use a phone app to download the product code. The results will show the (marijuana) strain or the product contents. You can learn about the farm where the product came from. And this is accessible from any browser, including your smartphone.”

In coming weeks, Yolo County plans to train 98 medical cannabis cultivators and producers who were issued local licenses after meeting last October’s deadline for applying for growing permits. Under the program, the growers will be responsible for tagging their plants and entering transaction and shipping information. In addition to tracking data, as traceable as FedEx deliveries, county agriculture officials will also inspect gardens at planting and harvest time.

Young said the county plans to sign a contract with an Oakland laboratory, Steep Hill Labs, to test Yolo County cannabis for pesticides and toxins. The product purity results will be included in the track and trace system.

“Soon you will know what flavor the cannabis is, where it is grown, whether in a greenhouse or in the field,” said Miller of Yolo Botanicals. “It’s great. They can keep track of the medicine all the way back to the source. There will be lab reports and accountability to be free of molds and pesticides.”

Miller said she is excited by the new era of compliance, but feels a bit overwhelmed by the amount of work track and trace may involve. “What I don’t like about it is that it’s another job,” she said. “Regulation is now a whole other line item on the to-do list.”

The county’s pilot program and the pesticide-testing regimen will be funded by licensed growers paying $9,100 in first-year application and permit fees. In addition, the county is imposing a $1.60-per-square-foot fee for cultivation of non-psychoactive marijuana plants – bred with an ingredient called CBD – and $2.48-per-square-foot charge for marijuana plants bred for THC, the ingredient that gets people high.

As the program takes shape, Young said he hopes it will send a message for other growers that it is safe to seek entry into the state-regulated marijuana economy.

“There are an estimated 1,000 growers in Yolo County. Ten percent want to be legal and participate,” said Young. “This is an industry that has had to operate in the shadows for a long time. And they don’t trust us. So they have to get word of the experiences of their fellow growers” in the pilot program.

Another such trust-building exercise unfolded earlier in Humboldt County, where legions of growers accustomed to the black market long have been suspicious of government oversight.

The pilot program there didn’t require tagging of individual marijuana plants. Instead SICPA and Humboldt officials calculated cannabis production based on a grower’s square footage and type of plants. The idea was that if an inspection at harvest didn’t match what was expected at planting that was potential evidence of diversion to the black market.

The Humboldt system required producers to package their products in retail-ready containers – such as single grams of cannabis concentrates or one-eighth ounce units of dried buds, all sealed with stickers bearing the Humboldt County logo. Its turned out the labeling was a big hit with dispensaries.

“We began to hear from dispensaries that they preferred the retail-ready package,” said Humboldt agriculture commissioner Jeff Dolf. “They liked the Humboldt County stamp, and they made dispensary space ready for the product because it was special and stood out.”

Zanchi of SICPA said California’s eventual track and trace program will be more far-reaching than anything in other states because of the vast marijuana culture in the Golden State.

“California has been the cultivation center of the United States,” Zanchi said. “There may be 20,000 to 30,000 operators in California, from cultivators to manufacturers to distributors to dispensaries. ... You have to enable all these people to get into the system and get compliant.”

Much of that will be up to the state Department of Food and Agriculture, which is charged with creating the statewide program. Amber Morris, branch chief of CalCannabis Cultivation Licensing, the department’s marijuana regulation division, said all licensed marijuana producers ultimately will use the state system. But local governments can create oversight models to supplement the state program, and for now she is gladly watching what they come up with.

“We are trying to learn as much from the locals as we can, and we’ll continue to use them as a resource,” Morris said.


Read more here: http://www.sacbee.com/news/state/california/california-weed/article137856073.html#storylink=cpy

______________________________________________________________________________

Added Crews Keep Butte Fire Burnt Tree Removal On Track

03/10/2017 3:39 pm PST
5
Tracey Petersen, MML News Reporter

Mountain Ranch, CA – After the recent stormy weather hampered Butte Fire burnt tree clearing efforts two additional cutting and hauling teams are on the job.

As reported here, the heavy rains kept crews from the job for all but eleven days last month but Calaveras County officials expect that with the added crews the project will be back on schedule.

Currently, cutting crews are downing trees on Jesus Maria, Worden, West Murry Creek and Cave City roads. The hours of operation are Monday through Saturday from 7 a.m. to 6 p.m. with no equipment used before 6 a.m. The county reports that to date 1,784 hazard trees have been removed and 2,656 cubic yards of slash and logs have been hauled from both public and private properties. All logs and slash are picked up by the hauling crews and taken to Wallace for processing.

Click here for the schedule of where crews will be working through March.

Written by Tracey Petersen.
_______________________________________________________________________________

Caltrans Plans, Beginning March 12

03/12/2017 6:00 am PST
4
Tori James, MML News Reporter

Sonora, CA — Few new cone zones join several ongoing ones in this week’s Caltrans Mother Lode highway work roundup.

In Calaveras County every weekday expect tree crews — and ten-minute traffic interruptions — back along Highway 4 between Batten Road in Vallecito to Meko Drive in Camp Connell from 6:30 a.m. until 5:30 p.m. Similar weekday waits will be likely as slope repair and cleaning continues along Highway 26 between Gill Haven Drive to east of Alabama Hill from 7 a.m. until 5 p.m.

New this week in Angels Camp along Highway 49, on Wednesday and Thursday look for a utility crew in place between Gun Club and Mayo roads from 7:30 a.m. until 4 :30 p.m., probably generating ten-minute stack ups.

Still Dealing With Major Detour
Highway 26 from Higdon Road to the North Fork Mokelumne River Bridge just west of West Point remains closed — probably until early April — for extensive repairs due to storm damage.

In the meantime, motorists are being rerouted along detours that may create up to one-hour travel impacts. Eastbound traffic is being directed to northbound Highway 49 and eastbound Highway 88; the westbound workaround is Highway 88 to southbound Highway 49 and Highway 26.

Tuolumne County Travel Waits
Overnight renovations on the Highway 120 James E. Roberts Bridge this week resume Sunday at 5 p.m. Caltrans officials say they are planning to maintain the overnight closure through the week and into the weekend — instead of allowing the span to remain open on Friday and Saturday. Travelers from 5 p.m. until 7 a.m. will be rerouted via posted detour signs. During the day, expect what have become customary ten-minute delays under one-way traffic controls in place on both sides of the bridge.

Motorists should brace for a week-long 24/7 closure of the bridge from Monday, March 20 at 5 a.m. through March 27 at 5 a.m., as reported here.

In other Highway 120 travel impacts this week, plan for ten-minute waits every weekday between the Stanislaus/Tuolumne County line and Rushing Hill Road for crack seal pavement work, scheduled from 8:30 a.m. until 3:30 p.m.

_______________________________________________________________________________

Ahead Of Vote, Clamor Continues Over Calaveras Commercial Cannabis

03/13/2017 7:50 am PST
2
Tori James, MML News Reporter (MyMotherLode.com)

San Andreas, CA -– The clamoring continues to rise as Calaveras activists on both sides of the county’s proposed Measure B commercial cannabis ban argue for and against a local industry of reputed economic promise fraught with enforcement and neighbor issues.

With only seven weeks before the May 2 special ballot, during which resident-voters will officially weigh in, a Superior Court issued a writ of mandate in response to a petitioner’s complaint. The writ requires Measure B authors Bill McManus and David Tunno to amend or delete eight arguments they submitted to the county elections office for use in the voter guide as part of their ban support statements. As reported here, the case was recently filed by local resident and cannabis advocate Bob Bowerman. In it, he specifically outlined eight statements as being false and misleading to voters.

After the hearing one of his attorneys Adrian Lambie stated he thought it significant that the presiding judge observed that, the way the ban initiative was written would likely to lead to more litigation or an invalidation. That acknowledgement echoes others publicly made by more than a few county officials, who additionally anticipate enforcement funding issues if Measure B passes, as fees collected from hundreds of commercial grow applications that are still in process will have to be refunded.

Official Processes In Play
In the interest of getting a better rein on the situation, three of the five county supervisors who ran and won their campaigns last fall on promising to ban grows in their districts formed a bloc. They are former and current District 1 Supervisor Gary Tofanelli, who defeated incumbent and Board Chair Cliff Edsen to reclaim the seat; District 4 Supervisor Dennis Mills, who ran against a slate of other new candidates after Debbie Ponte declined to re-seek election; and District 5 Supervisor Clyde Clapp, who led a recall of incumbent Steve Kearney and was among several running to replace him.

As reported here, the trio’s solidarity helped carry a motion directing county staff towards drafting supervisors’ ban on commercial grows and related industry activities, to keep in the wings. It is currently being crafted to simply comply with all related state regulations, including those that allow for locally compliant medical marijuana dispensaries, unlike Measure B. It would also be in basic compliance with Prop 64.

In another potential supervisors’ move, one of the agenda items at Tuesday’s regular meeting is for the board to discuss setting up a tentatively two-member ad hoc committee on cannabis. As currently proposed, the committee would be made up of two supervisors to review recommendations and ideas submitted by community members to the county planning director on various measures that could be implemented to improve the commercial cultivation industry, should it continue. Both District 2 Supervisor Jack Garamendi, whose constituents include a majority of the grower industry, and Supervisor Mills have expressed interest in serving on it.

Grassroots Political Maneuverings
In recent weeks a local political group, riffing off the national, Texas-based Republicans Against Marijuana Prohibition (RAMP), issued a media release of its official formation as a local entity. Since then members are beginning to emerge at public meetings. Called Calaveras Republicans Against Marijuana Prohibition (CRAMP), its goals, consistent with RAMP’s, seek to reform cannabis laws by working within the GOP to educate and connect with lawmakers, party leadership, and grassroots activists.

One of its organizers, Dottie Bates, a registered Republican for a number of years who also has a commercial grow on file with the county, says CRAMP’s 120-plus active, registered Republican members and interested parties represent a wide range of ages and backgrounds. She adds that the group’s goal is to work with the Calaveras Central Republican Committee (CCRC) to present a broader outreach perspective. She notes that CRAMP’s recent outreach attempts to collaborate with the central committee went unanswered.

Bates maintains that her group is not just cultivators and others with livelihoods tied to the cannabis industry. As she describes, “We have a few retired law enforcement officials and we have a broad spectrum of interested citizens here in Calaveras County who are just interested in having a conversation about this hot topic issue, without all the emotion and accusations being flung about.”

Testing Comfort Zones
Last week at Greenhorn Creek some hackles raised as a few dozen CRAMP members showed up at a regular meeting of the CCRC, where a discussion was on the agenda to discuss the possibility of issuing an official opinion ahead of the special ballot ban initiative vote. Core members of the group, local head Vicki Reinke and her husband Lance, who was set to make a presentation, previously supported a ban measure that did not make the ballot. As Vicki describes the turnout, “The elected members of the CCRP voted to adjourn the meeting due to the violation of the fire code. An estimated 66 to 70 persons were in attendance. The room that the CCRP meeting is held is authorized for a maximum of 49 persons.”

Angels Camp Police Chief Todd Fordahl recounts that evening somewhat differently, explaining that a call from a CCRC representative came in, requesting the removal of numerous people from the meeting who were unknown to the organization. Upon arriving at the event, the chief says officers determined that, since the meeting was officially intended as a public gathering, they did not have grounds to disperse the assembly. However, he says, the local fire marshal was summoned to explain that, as the crowd exceeded fire code number limits, in order to continue the event people would need to be rotated in and out in a way that would allow the space to remain within its legal public occupancy limit.

In the remaining weeks ahead before the May 2 ballot, numerous more events focusing on educational will no doubt be slated. Bates, for her part, states, “We are looking engage the farming community who identify as Republicans, and with those older conservatives who do not necessarily live a farming or agricultural lifestyle. A lot of us who are cultivators within the group heavily identify with the Republican values and have for a life-long time.”

Still Time To Make A Case For Regulation?
She argues that CRAMP’s core values are in step with those of fellow Republicans: celebrating an individual’s right to freedom, property rights and the pursuit of happiness as well as the rights of free markets and enterprise, as well as to succeed with and without government interventions. Bates is also quick to emphasize the desire of registered growers to be accepted in the community and be compliant. Should regulations continue to provide opportunities for the industry to proceed, she adds they hope for an opportunity to recoup any investments that they created with the possibility of some properties being rezoned.

While Bates optimistically stresses that beyond regulations, neighbor agreements can be made to “help keep everybody happy,” she understands that for the future of commercial cultivation to stand a chance in Calaveras, the biggest challenge remains for all sides concerned to really understand the short and long-term challenges and opportunities at stake.

To this end, she says she hopes that town hall and other meeting events in the days ahead are able to thoughtfully provide effective, public outreach forums that facilitate broad participation and information sharing so voters can make informed decisions.

________________________________________________________________________________

What will Calaveras supervisors do if Measure B fails?

By Jason Cowan, The Union Democrat, @jcowan1031
Published Mar 14, 2017 at 09:08PM

Less than two months after the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors said a ban on cannabis growing could be modified to allow for regulation if Measure B fails, officials changed their minds Tuesday.

The discussion came at the tail end of an agenda item that established supervisors Jack Garamendi and Dennis Mills as representatives of an ad hoc committee to gather ideas about a permanent ordinance if voters shoot down Measure B in May.

On Jan. 31, Calaveras County Counsel Megan Stedtfeld polled supervisors whether they’d like to create an internal committee to begin a dialogue in advance should the ban fail at the ballots. It would identify modifications before the vote.

Garamendi, who said he watched the video of the meeting Monday, said he considered the establishment of the committee as an attempt to pursue regulatory options in parallel with a county prepared ban.

“We made very clear staff direction to the staff to create a ban,” Garamendi said. “It was my understanding the ad hoc committee was a mechanism, should the ban fail and the majority of people decide not to ban, we regulate.”

Supervisor Clyde Clapp said he never agreed to any type of regulation. Supervisor Gary Tofanelli said they had not made any parallel efforts to regulate the industry.

The sequence of events left some cultivators frustrated during the meeting’s lunch break. Bill Wilson, of Frogtown Farm in Angels Camp, acknowledged the change in regulatory stance Tuesday. He said many farmers believe the county will attempt to regulate the marijuana industry if Measure B is voted down.

“(The supervisors said) ‘We don’t give a crap. We’ll ban anyway,’ ” Wilson said. “It makes no difference what we do to vote with the three (Tofanelli, Clapp and Mills, who he characterized as the anti-regulation camp).”

After the agenda topic, Clapp reaffirmed his stance. Tofanelli said a vote against Measure B wouldn’t represent a decision by the people. He acknowledged it could be a vote against the initiative. Ultimately when asked about intentions to attempt to regulate the industry if the county residents votes down the measure, he deferred all questions about the topic until after May 2.

For now, the county is working on a ban initiative, Stedfeld said during the meeting. The county-prepared document is supposed to go public at the end of the month. It is expected to be in effect by the time of the vote.

The ad hoc committee will sunset on June 13. They will report back to the Board of Supervisors every other week or variably. Garamendi, whose district represents 70 percent of the farms, said he’s already been getting ideas about parcel size, lighting and more.

Wilson said he was fearful if a ban goes into effect after June 1 a majority of farmers would be taxed before the industry is eliminated. Measure C, which passed in November, charges registered cultivators $2 per square foot of canopy space.

The first payment installments are due in June. The tax was expected to bring in between $15 million and $20 million a year. It goes away if a ban is imposed.

_______________________________________________________________________________

Calaveras sheriff gets $32,000 illegal cannabis eradication grant

By Jason Cowan, The Union Democrat, @jcowan1031
Published Mar 14, 2017 at 09:01PM

The Calaveras County Board of Supervisors approved a $32,000 interagency agreement Tuesday with the U.S. Department of Justice Drug Enforcement Agency to assist with illegal cannabis eradication.

The grant extends from Oct. 1, 2016 to Sept. 30.

Capt. Jim Macedo of the Calaveras County Sheriff’s Office said much of the funding will go toward helicopter expenses and overtime costs. He said they use helicopters during eradication for surveillance and short-term hauls, and pay overtime to deputies who participate in eradication efforts.

Sheriff Rick DiBasilio warned county supervisors Tuesday not to get too comfortable receiving grants for eradication. He said the county needs to fund the Sheriff’s Office, which has been underfunded for “many, many years.”

The concept of funds available to enforce a ban has been a hot topic with an all-mail election looming to determine the fate of the county’s marijuana industry. Bill McManus, a proponent of the Calaveras marijuana ban, said during public comment at least $5 billion is eligible federally.

“It doesn’t mean we’ll get it,” McManus said.

DiBasilio said the federal government has washed its hands of marijuana enforcement at the state level.

“I would like to know where the $5 billion is coming from,” he said.

________________________________________________________________________________

California Takes On Trump Administration Over Emissions

03/15/2017 3:32 pm PST
84
Tori James, MML News Reporter

Sacramento, CA – A letter sent today by Governor Jerry Brown to the head of the Environmental Protection Agency has placed the Trump administration on notice that a federal challenge is in the works.

The official communication, sent to EPA head Scott Pruitt as President Donald Trump was addressing automakers in Detroit, was co-signed by Attorney General Xavier Becerra, Senate President pro Tempore Kevin de León and Assembly Speaker Anthony Rendon, calls President Donald Trump’s decision and restated position to rollback emission standards in vehicles “an unconscionable gift to polluters” that puts the interests of big oil ahead of clean air and politics above science.

Among the included attachments were three reports providing analysis that indicates the US is already on track to meet the 2022-25 EPA-determined standards and would save consumers more than $1650 per vehicle; reduce oil consumption by nearly 40 billion gallons of fuel and greenhouse gas emissions by 540 million metric tons.

In tandem, court documents were filed on behalf of the State of California through the offices of Governor Brown, Attorney General Becerra and the Air Resources Board, requesting that US Court of Appeals grant a motion that would allow the state to intervene in a related lawsuit. Filed by the automobile manufacturers alliance against the EPA, it argues that the 2022-25 standards are not feasible.

If the state’s motion is granted, it will be able to help defend that they are, and so should remain in place.

______________________________________________________________________________

Leadership Calaveras accepting applications

Union Democrat Staff

Published Mar 15, 2017 at 10:24PM

The Leadership Calaveras program through the Calaveras County Chamber of Commerce is accepting applications for its 2017 class, the chamber announced Wednesday.

The program, started in 1996 as a result of discussions between the chamber and Mark Twain Medical Center, educates participants about the vital organizations in Calaveras County. It is designed to assist local leaders identify problems in the community and find answers.

Participants are required to pay tuition costs of $600 for anyone not associated with the chamber and $500 for chamber members. The charges include class materials, a Leadership Calaveras shirt, group transportation, meals, a project presentation at the annual chamber dinner and graduation, the Chamber said.

Each class adopts a project to benefit the community.

Sarah Cunningham, an administrative assistant for the chamber who was a member of the program in 2015, said the Business Resource Center that will open soon in San Andreas was the brainchild of her 12-member class.

“We went over various topics, water, unemployment, infrastructure, all of that. Then the Butte Fire happened,” Cunningham said. “We were trying to narrow it down. Everything kind of came back to business and the economy in Calaveras County.”

The Calaveras County Board of Supervisors voted unanimously last April to lease the Hubberty Building on Main Street to the chamber for $1 per year from May 1, 2016, to April 30, 2018.

Cunningham said, when it opens on a date not yet announced, the center will provide services to help new and existing business. It’ll offer retail spaces for operations that do not have a storefront, drop-in offices for those who work out of home offices or do not have space and more.

Leadership Calaveras meets one day a month for about 10 months throughout Calaveras County. Participants will be introduced to industry leaders in various areas including agriculture and wine, history, government, tourism and nonprofit entities.

Applications are due by April 21, and participants will be selected by April 27.

________________________________________________________________________________

Committee to study cannabis ordinance born

Garamendi and Mills will report to Board of Supervisors monthly

By Terry Grillo terry@calaverasenterprise.com / March 16, 2017

Top of Form

Bottom of Form

Following a lengthy discussion at the end of Tuesday’s regular meeting, the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors voted to appoint District 4 Supervisor Dennis Mills and District 2 Supervisor Jack Garamendi to an ad hoc committee that will advise the board on a pending and possible cannabis ordinance.

The move to create the committee was listed in the board’s consent agenda, where several items are typically automatically approved by one vote of the panel. The committee item was pulled from the consent section and moved to the action agenda for further discussion.

A motion to form the committee came finally from District 1 Supervisor Gary Tofanelli; his motion listed the scope of the work as “fact-finding for future regulation.”

The committee was directed to report to the board on a monthly basis or as needed. The committee was formed with an ending date of June, when a board-directed ban ordinance is expected for review.

The ad hoc committee will need to prepare factual information for the board while a series of measures and lawsuits swirl around the question of regulating commercial cannabis or banning it.

The county currently regulates medical cannabis under an urgency ordinance passed by the board on May 10. More than 700 personal and commercial growers have applied to be part of the county program.

State Proposition 64 made recreational use of cannabis legal in California after a successful vote in November. Regulation of recreational cannabis production can be controlled by local jurisdictions. In Calaveras County, that would fall to the Board of Supervisors, should it choose to exercise the authority.

A citizen’s initiative moves toward a possible mail-in election on May 2. The initiative, Measure B, would ban commercial cannabis cultivation in Calaveras County, including processing, delivery, transportation and dispensaries.

The authors of Measure B were successfully sued on March 6 by pro-cannabis advocate Bob Bowerman to have their language in the argument and rebuttal section of the ballot changed. Bowerman challenged eight points in statements made by Measure B authors David Tunno and Bill McManus. The court required changes in seven of the statements and threw out the eighth.

Then, on March 9, Measure B authors were sued again, this time by Calaveras Naturals Inc., headed by Jeremy Carlson of Little Trees Dispensary in Arnold. Citing state law, the suit questions language in the body of the measure and asks that it be removed from the ballot.

A hearing to determine the fate of Measure B is tentatively scheduled for March 20, several days after the print deadline for the ballots, according to Robin Glanville, county Elections Coordinator.

If the suit is successful, ballots could go out with Measure B listed for a vote, when it was ordered removed by the court. If Measure B survives the current court challenge, it will go to registered voters beginning on April 3 with a mail-in due date of May 3.

If it passes, the question of whether the commercial cannabis industry in Calaveras County will continue will be answered. If it fails at the ballot, the Board of Supervisors can take control of how or whether the industry should be regulated or banned.

Into this mix, the Board of Supervisors on Jan. 31 directed staff to prepare a county ordinance that would ban commercial cultivation. County Counsel Megan Stedfeldt told the board on Tuesday that its ordered legislation is currently being drafted. It must be reviewed and approved first the Planning Commission before it can move to the board for a vote.

On March 10, Planning Director Peter Maurer said he expects the ordinance to be complete in June or July.

“I am assuming that should the ban fail, the board would move ahead with regulation,” said Garamendi.

“We need to stop thinking about Measure B and concentrate on our ordinance,” said Mills. “We can clean it up and make it more functional.”

Before the board discussion, public speakers on both the ban and regulation sides of the cannabis question asked that the committee include outside members, but board chairman and District 3 Supervisor Michael Oliveira insisted that the committee be limited to the two supervisors. He said they could seek information from spokespersons on the ban-or-regulate sides of the question, but they alone are to report to the board.

_______________________________________________________________________________

A wakeup call comes to the Sierra

By John Kingsbury Guest Opinion / Calaveras Enterprise / March 16, 2017
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Bottom of Form

Recently, the Mountain Counties Water Resources Association (MCWRA) held a historic regional water symposium for its membership.

While MCWRA has hosted many regional water programs in the past five years, never has MCWRA hosted a regional water symposium that included two United States congressmen, three California state senators and one California Assembly member under the same roof at the same time. Never has there been such a significant presence of county supervisors from the mountain counties area.

It was a distinct honor and privilege that our representatives all attended to offer their views and perspectives on the regional and Northern California water challenges and opportunities with the new Trump administration.

The regional and statewide water challenges are as significant as they are many. For example, and of high significance:

• Watershed management – The increasing incidence of major wildland fires in the Sierra Nevada is a threat to the water supply and downstream water quality. The sediment reduces the storage capacity of California’s reservoirs, reduces the cold-water pools for fish, accelerates water movement creating flooding downstream and puts further pressure on the levee system in the Delta. Lack of federal funding, environmental impediments and watershed management has created this unhealthy environment for the state’s largest winter reservoir, the Sierra Nevada. The overstocked forest and the dead, dying trees are unprecedented. Building biomass plants is one tool to promote healthier forests by providing an outlet for removal of overgrowth and of dead trees.

There should also be significant state and federal investment in the state’s natural infrastructure, being the Sierra Nevada headwaters, to sustain healthy forests and foothills, ecosystems and high-quality water resources that Californians have come to depend upon.

• Water storage – Much has been written and promoted about the need for more water storage. It is appalling to see millions of gallons of fresh water flowing to the sea. There should be significant infrastructure investment in new water storage. This fresh water should be stored in reservoirs, sequestered in the Sierra and injected into the groundwater basins to provide for multiple smart uses later.

• Water quality – There are very real water quality issues in the Delta, yet environmental groups and regulators want to squeeze valuable water resources from agriculture and rural and urban communities so there is more fresh water to dilute the toxins in the river system. This is a waste and an unreasonable use of our finite water supply. The state should use Proposition 1 funding approved by the voters in 2014 and fix the water quality problems upstream.

• Unimpaired flow – Environmental groups and regulators want more flow for fish in the Delta, yet ignore funding and fixing the other stressors in the Delta. There is little food and cover for the endangered fish. A juvenile endangered fish has little chance at survival from predators. Striped bass limits and size limits have created an incubator for predators near the confluence of the Sacramento and San Joaquin river systems and elsewhere in the Delta.

• Altered Delta – Decades of Delta alterations and sea level rise demand more fresh water to fight Mother Nature and salt from intruding too far upstream. Adjustments must be made in the Delta. If sea rise is not properly addressed in the Delta, that additional demand for fresh water will come from Northern California and the mountain counties’ tributaries.

• Water rights and local control – Forthcoming is loss of local control for water managers and their communities. There is a movement to unravel historical area-of-origin water rights protections (the water rights priority system) and mandate, either by legislative or regulatory design, the implementation of permanent water conservation rationing. These longstanding state assurances are paramount to this region’s quality of life and should be honored unequivocally such that no state and/or federal agency exerts regulatory authority to hinder or reallocate area-of-origin and/or watershed-of-origin water supplies that harms the communities and ecosystems in the mountain counties area.

• Emergency drought – The drought is over, yet regulators hold rein on authority and power over regional water districts and communities only to compound their challenges. Reduced revenue from rationing forces water districts to raise water rates on communities and ratepayers who can’t afford it. Revenue that should go to replace and repair aging infrastructure goes to fund operating costs.

• Public goods charge – There is movement to impose what is being called a public goods charge on water. This would be a state mandate for water districts to impose surcharges on bills. That money should go to replace water districts’ aging infrastructure. My money says it goes to Sacramento, never to return. This means a loss of local control and raised rates.

• Water rationing – Water districts are required by Proposition 218 to charge their ratepayers the cost to provide service, which is what they do. Look for the state to change that to penalize water districts if they miss those water rationing targets the state hopes to impose again, either legislatively or through regulation. Once the indoor and outdoor household water use targets have been established, it will be easy for the regulators and Legislature to get out the ratchet and raise those targets to become standards. This is a direct hit on water rights.

There is a grand scheme being played out and orchestrated in Sacramento that will affect this region’s long-term water reliability and the quality of life of those here now and those who desire to come to this region.

Wake up, mountain counties and Northern California. It is, or should be, the responsibility of everyone who lives, works and recreates in this region and Northern California to set aside personal agendas and ideologies. It is crucial that we have the collective wisdom, vision and commitment to do our part, which should be to present solutions and not complaints or problems. It is imperative that we rally around and support our local, state and federal representatives in this effort. Only by setting aside differences and working with our representatives to implement comprehensive water management solutions will this region have any chance to achieve long-term water reliability for the foreseeable future.

John Kingsbury is the executive director of the Mountain Counties Water Resources Association. Contact him at johnkingsbury.mcwra@gmail.com.
_______________________________________________________________________________

These Climate Programs Would Be Axed Under Trump's Budget

President Trump's first budget proposal includes cutting EPA funding by a third, ending international climate work, squelching research.

MAR 16, 2017 / Inside Climate News

President Donald Trump's first budget plan treats climate change as the hoax he once called it, slashing funding for federal action, international cooperation and research on global warming as part of $54 billion in budget cuts. No agency would be harder hit than the Environmental Protection Agency.

The budget blueprint released Thursday is only the first step in the process. Congress will weigh in and oppose the loss of popular programs and the plan's failure to address the deficit. To pass cuts to discretionary programs like those at EPA would require some Democratic support to reach 60 votes in the Senate, which is unlikely. But the White House is likely to find significant support among Republicans, particularly for cutting the EPA, which under President Obama spent four years developing the signature effort on climate change, the Clean Power Plan.

Under Trump's plan, the EPA budget would be slashed by a third and lose 3,200 of its 15,000 employees.

The budget outline doesn't go into detail on the individual program cuts, and it doesn't include any new taxes or other revenue. Trump is seeking to pay for a large increase in Pentagon spending entirely through cuts in domestic programs and the State Department.

When asked about climate change, Office of Management and Budget Director Michael Mulvaney said in a press conference: "We're not spending money on that anymore. We consider that to be a waste of your money."

Here's a rundown of the planned cuts to climate-related programs.

Environmental Protection Agency

The agency would see the largest cuts in its history: $2.6 billion, or 31.4 percent of its budget. The planned cut of 3,200 positions would put staffing at its lowest level since 1978. About $100 million would be saved by discontinuing funding for the Clean Power Plan and any international climate change, climate change research and partnership programs.

Trump seeks to eliminate the $50 million Energy Star program, a 25-year-old voluntary labeling program that saves consumers and businesses an estimated $24 billion to $34 billion a year by helping them choose more efficient appliances.

Department of Energy

The White House would eliminate the $291 million Advanced Research Projects Agency-Energy (ARPA-E), created in 2007 to spur research into alternative energy systems. The agency recently reported that 74 projects it has funded have attracted more than $1.8 billion in private sector funding.

The budget outline also includes an 18 percent cut in funding for all of the agency's programs except for nuclear arsenal stewardship, which will see an increase.

NASA

The agency that pioneered the world's understanding of the greenhouse effect and impact of carbon pollution on Earth would see its mission refocused on space. The agency's overall budget remains level under the proposal, but money would be moved into programs such as exploration of Jupiter's moon and research into reviving supersonic commercial aviation.

The White House would terminate the Orbiting Carbon Observatory-3, an instrument that was to be installed on the International Space Station later this year, and three other Earth-science missions that would have aided in climate research. The instrument was designed to show for the first time a geographic distribution of carbon dioxide sources and sinks on a regional scale.

Also axed would be the not-yet-launched PACE mission (Plankton, Aerosol, Cloud, ocean Ecosystem), designed to deliver comprehensive global ocean color measurements to monitor the health of the ocean; DSCOVR, the Deep Climate Space Observatory; and the Pathfinder mission for the Climate Absolute Radiance and Refractivity Observatory, designed to improve climate models and inform policy.

National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration

The proposal includes $250 million in cuts to grants and programs supporting coastal and marine management, research and education, including the entire Sea Grant program supporting university research into coastal ecosystems, fisheries and aquaculture, climate resilience and environmental literacy. A part of the Sea Grant program's mission is to prepare for and communicate the threat of climate change.

Department of State/U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID)

The two leading agencies for international climate work would be cut by a combined $10.1 billion, or 28 percent.

The budget eliminates the Global Climate Change Initiative, which funds all climate-related bilateral efforts, such as partnerships with China and India. It also funds the U.S. contribution to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (the global body administering the Paris climate agreement) and the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (the international group assessing the latest climate science). GCCI programs also include helping developing countries track and reduce their emissions and grow their renewable energy capacity.
The budget eliminates the U.S. contribution to the Green Climate Fund to help developing nations prepare for climate impacts, to which it had pledged $3 billion. Only $1 billion has been paid out.

Department of Interior

The department that manages the nation's federal land and oversees a broad array of climate research would see its funding cut by 12 percent, to $11.6 billion. The blueprint calls for increased funding for programs that support energy development on federal lands, including offshore, but provided no spending figure.

The U.S. Geological Survey would see a cut of roughly 10 percent to $900 million, although continued funding is promised for the Landsat 9 system, a satellite monitoring program being built in conjunction with NASA as part of the USGS's climate change and land use division. Also preserved is support for natural hazard risk reduction, supporting research into helping coastal communities deal with sea level rise, melting permafrost in the Arctic and severe storms.

Department of Agriculture

The department would see a 29 percent cut over the 2016 budget, the third biggest of any agency.  The blueprint calls for slashing agency service centers where farmers go for information and technical support, including conservation measures through the Natural Resources Conservation Service.
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CCWD moves forward with Arnold pipe fixes

By Sean P. Thomas sean@calaverasenterprise.com / March 16, 2017
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Following this month’s water leaks in the Arnold area, the Calaveras County Water District is revitalizing plans to address faulty water distribution pipelines in the area following a meeting of the district board of directors late last month.

The board approved a motion via a 3-0 vote to enter into a professional service agreement with Coleman Engineering to complete engineering and environmental services for a length of unstable Techite pipelines in the Ebbetts Pass area. The contract will cost close to $110,000.

Director Jeff Davidson was absent for the vote and Director Terry Strange abstained from voting on the motion due to a possible conflict of interest with a proposed subcontractor.

During the meeting, Dave Eggerton, CCWD general manager, said that the recent leaks east of Arnold have galvanized the district to take advantage of some rare wiggle room in the district’s renovation and replacement budget to schedule the fixes.

Most recently on Feb. 28, a failed pressure-release valve in the Meadowmont Subdivision in Arnold forced the district to halt water service to close to 1,000 customers from midday to early March 1. Customers were subjected to a boil-water notice for the following two days.

The failure was part of the larger, $5.3 million reach 3A pipeline capital improvement project that has been under construction since spring 2016. In November, a leak in the same area caused a water shutdown again that left close to 500 customers without water.

“It really did make us take another look at this and realize that this really did need to go to the top of the list,” said Eggerton.

“Now that we have funding through our R and R program to do this project, we need to do it now,” he later added.

CCWD Engineer Charles Palmer said during the meeting that the pipeline fixes are a return to plans that were shelved in 2014 after “other priorities” took the lead on the district’s Capital Improvement Projects list.

“We’re trying to get back on track here,” said Palmer. “It’s kind of like a reauthorization of the project.”

Coleman Engineering completed primary predesign reporting and drafting in 2014, but as previously mentioned, funding issues put a halt to those plans. Now, Palmer said, Coleman Engineering will return to complete the final stretch of work before the project is put out to public bid.

“It’s going to be complicated during construction because that pipeline is both a transmission line and a distribution line, so we’re going to have the usual problem of how do you remove and replace a line and not have a lot of people out of services.”

The lines in question are primarily along Meko Drive and were made out of Techite, a composite material made of polyester resin, fiberglass and sand. The piping rose to prominence in the mid-1970s as a cheaper replacement for more expensive material. But the pipes have been problematic for the district since they were buried in the ’80s, said Palmer.

“There are periods of failures,” said Palmer. “We have failures about every couple of years that drains the tank up there and puts everyone out of water.”

Palmer said that rocks can chip on the pipes and then they spring leaks due to brittleness. The unreliability of the product has prompted multiple water agencies to look into ways to replace the aging pipes.

“We’re not the only one that has had to deal with it; this is a defective pipe material,” said Eggerton. “There is analysis that says that the manufacturing of the material was improperly done and as it gets older there is evidence that it breaks more often.”

Techite pipe failures have led to more than 50 lawsuits against the manufacturer of the material. According to CCWD Board Vice President Bertha Underhill, the district had an opportunity to join one of the lawsuits, but opted to approach litigation as a separate entity. In the end, the district did not receive compensation for the legal action against the manufacturer.

“They wanted to go on their own and as a result, they didn’t get anything,” Underhill said.

The district did not respond to inquiries about the exact age of the pipes that are being replaced, or how many other Techite pipes are in the ground across the county.

Susan Tarpley of the Big Trees Village Property Owners Association, inquired during the meeting how long the project might take, but Palmer said the district will not have concrete start and stop dates until the contract goes out to bid.

The summer of 2018 is the timeframe for the start of the construction that was given during the meeting, but Palmer admitted that may be a little optimistic.

Once a construction date is set, Eggerton said the district plans to organize a community outreach program for residents in the area.

“We want to really try to be as transparent and open” as possible, said Eggerton. “We know it’s no small deal to have this kind of impact in their community.”

________________________________________________________________________________

Calaveras County pot ban delayed

Taxes on growers are due before a ban can be enacted

By Jason Cowan, The Union Democrat, @jcowan1031
Published Mar 16, 2017 at 07:33PM

A delayed county-prepared marijuana ban has some cultivators in Calaveras County concerned because the new release date is projected sometime after millions of dollars in cannabis taxes are due.

Calaveras County Planning Director Peter Maurer said Thursday the county-prepared ban ordinance likely won’t come out until June or July.

He said they’re waiting on an environmental impact report prepared in conjunction with a regulatory document the Calaveras County Board of Supervisors advised staff to pursue last year. He expects to have that by the end of the month.

“The fact that there are at least 1,000 or more growers, what happens if you say it’s illegal? The environmental effects? Will people walk away from their grows? Does that leave potential environmental hazard?” Maurer said. “Those are the things we need to consider. Under normal circumstances, it would be exempt (with a ban).”

Calaveras supervisors advised staff to prepare an ordinance that would ban cannabis cultivation throughout Calaveras County. Originally, it was scheduled to be approved by the end of the month, go into effect within 30 days and provide cultivators an additional 90 days to comply.

The efforts were coordinated to parallel Measure B, a ban initiative scheduled for an all-mail vote on May 2.

Maurer said the EIR will require public comment for 45 days after it’s released. The county then will reply to each comment before advancing a package with the proposed ordinance to the Calaveras County Planning Commission for recommendation to supervisors.

The timeline will certainly be later than the first payment due for a cannabis tax, which imposes $2 per square foot of canopy space per outdoor grow and $5 per square foot of indoor. Dispensaries will owe a 7 percent tax as well.

The tax will go away if Measure B succeeds.

If Measure B is defeated, Bob Bowerman, founder of the Sacramento National Organization for the Reform of Marijuana Laws, said the first bill for the cannabis tax will go out in April and will be due back by the end of May. It is expected the tax could bring in between $15 million and $20 million a year.

Bowerman said there would be significant legal ramifications if the county collects the tax then turns around and bans the industry with a county-prepared ban months later.

“It will be a field day for the lawyers,” Bowerman said. “It’s called bait and switch. The answer to that is ‘no.’ Don’t do that. You’re going to hurt the county. You’re going to hurt it badly. Don’t do it to the county. Don’t do it to the farmers.”

Prapanna Smith, owner of the indoor permitted Magic Show LLC, based in Hathaway Pines, said county leaders should give up the tax income if they decide to ban.

“The cannot have it both ways,” he said.

Maurer defended the tax with a looming ban. He said the delay essentially creates an additional season for cultivators if Measure B fails. They’ll be able to get another crop out, he said.

Though he’s not an outdoor cultivator, Smith said the earliest he would be able to harvest is September.

________________________________________________________________________________

Federal cuts would hurt local agencies

By Alex MacLean, The Union Democrat

Published Mar 16, 2017 at 08:53PM

President Donald Trump wants to eliminate funding for a community-assistance program that has provided more than $50 million to Tuolumne County over the past 30-plus years.

Trump released his first budget blueprint Thursday that calls for the elimination of the $3 billion Community Development Block Grant Program. The county has received funding from the program for a wide variety of projects and ongoing services that benefit low-income residents and homebound seniors.

“Our county relies on that money,” said Deputy County Administrator Maureen Frank. “It would be extremely unfortunate if these funds were to go away.”

Some of the projects funded by the program in the past 10 years include $2 million for sewer upgrades in the Jamestown and Gibbs Estates areas, more than $2 million for water-infrastructure projects in the Jamestown and Big Hill areas, and hundreds of thousands in studies that have helped small special districts in the county leverage money for other work.

The program also provides funding that supports ongoing services intended to help the disadvantaged and elderly, like the Amador-Tuolumne Community Action Agency’s food bank and homeless outreach programs, a transitional home for foster youth, and the Sierra Senior Provider’s Meals on Wheels program.

In addition, CDBG grant have also helped fund economic development in the area like a $3 million loan as seed money to build the $40 million Rush Creek Lodge near Yosemite National Park and more than $1 million in small-business loans.

“It’s amazing how much CDBG has had an impact on the lives of so many people in Tuolumne County,” Frank said.

Job creation
Frank said every $35,000 loaned through the program has created a job in the county. She also said the Rush Creek Lodge completed last year has created over 100 jobs.

The program, which has provided a total of more than $150 billion since it was established in 1974, is “not well-targeted to the poorest populations and has not demonstrated results,” according to Trump’s 62-page budget blueprint.

Terry Cox, of Cox Consulting in Sonora, who has helped the county write applications for CDBG funding and manage the projects since 1982, called the claim that the money is not being used appropriately “absolutely false,” at least in the case of California.

“In California, it absolutely isn’t accurate because at least 51 percent of the money goes into housing exclusively for lower income people,” Cox said.

Cox is paid more than $100,000 a year, which comes from CDBG funds as opposed to the county’s General Fund, to oversee the county’s grant applications and make sure all of the money is being spent appropriately so the county can remain eligible for the next round of funding.

One of the eligibility requirements is that the person benefitting from the funding must earn no more than 80 percent of the county’s median income level, which would currently be $34,000 for a single-person household and $48,550 for a family of four.

Cox said this isn’t the first time the program has been on the chopping block when administrations want to cut domestic spending, as Trump and the Republican-controlled Congress have pledged to do.

“They’ve managed to avoid that because it has been very popular in all 50 states,” Cox said. “I wouldn’t expect this to be the last word on it.”

City grants
The City of Sonora also regularly applies for grants through the program during every two-year funding cycle.

Most recently, the city received a $1 million grant to complete a waterline and fire-hydrant replacement project that increased flows for fire protection in certain residential areas. Another was a $700,000 grant for a multi-family housing project for low-income residents on Stewart Street.

City Administrator Tim Miller said the city has also received funding through the program for rehabbing old homes and loans for first-time homebuyers.

“(Eliminating the program) would impact us because it limits opportunities for us to provide things that we can’t otherwise afford in our budget,” Miller said. “The president has his own priorities for funding that are different than what’s happened in the past. It’s more directed to military spending and veterans services and other programs, but the money has to come from somewhere.”

Trump’s proposed budget outline calls for increasing the Defense Department’s budget by $54 billion, or 10 percent.

Some of the largest budget cuts include more than $12 billion from the Department of Health and Human Services, $11 billion from the State Department, nearly $5 billion from the Agriculture Department, and $6.2 billion from the Housing and Urban Development Department, which administers the CDBG program.

Enormous impact
Rajeev Rambob, executive director of the Amador-Tuolumne Community Action Agency, described the impact that the program’s elimination would have on ATCAA’s services and operations as “enormous.”

Rambob said the primary funding source for ATCAA’s food bank and housing programs come from CDBG grants. Last year, the food bank served more than 4,100 households in the tri-county area, or about 10,670 individuals.

“Zeroing out CDBG funds would be, in a word, devastating,” he said.

Rambob said another issue is that the area’s relatively small population, which is largely lower to middle income will make it difficult to bridge the funding gap through private sources when compared with places like the Bay Area or New York City.

The agency also employs about 150 people, whose jobs could be at risk if the funding is lost.

“Larger nonprofits or public service programs that have more diversified funding streams are in far better shape than entities like us, where a heavy percentage relies on these funds to operate,” Rambob said.

Meals on Wheels
Another program that would face significant impacts if CDBG funding is eliminated is the Meals on Wheels program, which delivers hot meals to frail and homebound seniors 60 and older suffering from illness, disability or isolation.

Headlines splashed across websites Thursday morning claimed that Trump’s blueprint calls for cutting the national Meals on Wheels program as well, but the National Association of Area Agencies on Aging issued a statement that afternoon saying that wasn’t the case.

“This $3 billion cut would eliminate CDBG funding to states to use for a variety of programs including a small amount that a few states and communities direct toward shoring up senior nutrition programs such as home-delivered meals,” the association stated.

“However,” the statement continued, “this cut does not mean that the federal home-delivered meals program under the Older Americans Act was slated for elimination. Those details are not available in the current budget blueprint, but news reports of the CDBG cut have led to confusion among advocates and the public.”

Sierra Senior Providers, which administers the Meals on Wheels program in Tuolumne County, received about $77,000 through the CDBG program to supplement its funding for home-delivered meals and those served at centers in Sonora, Tuolumne, Groveland and Jamestown.

Leon Casas Jr., CEO of Sierra Senior Providers, said about 490 clients receive home-delivered meals through the program. About 190 meals are delivered per day, all of which must meet California Department of Aging nutrition guidelines.

The total budget for providing the meals, which includes vehicle repairs and fuel for about 20 to 30 volunteer and part-time drivers, is about $580,000 combined.

Casas said about $355,000 of the budget for the meal programs comes from federal sources including CDBG, while the remaining $225,000 largely comes from private fundraisers and donations.

Coming up with the additional $77,000 a year to plug up the gap wouldn’t be easy, according to Casas.

“It would be a very significant impact for our Meals on Wheels program,” he said. “It’s definitely going to be a challenge to find funding sources to replace those funds.”

In addition to providing meals, the drivers also develop a relationship with the clients — many of whom live in isolation because they can’t get out of their house and have little or no support from family — so they can alert Sierra Senior Providers if there is a medical issue or other problem.

Jamestown resident Frank Meckler, 85, who has been a volunteer Meals on Wheels driver for the past 11 years, said about half of the roughly 20 to 30 people on his weekly route are living by themselves without relatives close by to help if needed.

Meals on Wheels America issued a statement Thursday afternoon expressing concern not about proposed elimination of the CDBG program, but the nearly 18 percent cut to the Department of Health and Human Services’s budget.

The department provides about 35 percent of the funding for local Meals on Wheels programs through the Older American Act, according to the statement. On top of that, the national network is delivering 23 million fewer meals a year than in 2005 due to stagnated funding coupled with increasing demand.

“It is difficult to imagine a scenario in which the budget is enacted and these critical services would not be significantly impacted,” according to the statement. “We fear that the millions who rely on us every day for a nutritious meal, safety check and visit from a volunteer will be left behind.”

________________________________________________________________________________

Mark Twain Health Care District Shapes Its Options

03/17/2017 6:30 am PST
22
Tori James, MML News Reporter / MyMotherLode.com
San Andreas, CA — The interim head of a health care district with big decisions looming says he spent plenty of time playing “Columbo” in order to help effectively guide matters at hand.

Larry Blitz of Wipfli Healthcare Facilitation Services was chosen last December by the Mark Twain Health Care District (MTHCD) board to serve as interim executive director after a previous hire to replace the retiring Daymon Doss did not work out.

Ahead of Wednesday morning’s district board meeting at the hospital, Blitz says he hopes to provide a closed session update concerning clarifications he requested from Quorom Health Resources. These deal with a recently released report that the district commissioned from Quorom several months ago at a cost of $175,000. The scope is to provide local environment analysis, potential opportunities and an outline of options for the district to consider in deciding the hospital’s future operations.

Still Qualifying Quorum Input
“We still have not been able to give it to the rest of the board until we finish our discussions, as it is very complicated,” Blitz comments, adding that Quorom has been very cooperative and he expects that the district will ultimately get what he has requested. After fully reviewed in committee and presented to the full board the report will be made available to the public.

As reported here, the district’s current lease with Dignity Health expires in the not too distant future on Dec. 31, 2019. Well before then the board must determine how the district should move forward, planning for the next 20 to 30 years ahead. Although Blitz says he believes the district has a good relationship with Dignity and it seems to have an interest in continuing the relationship, serious discussions have yet to begin in earnest.

Complicating matters is that the district and Dignity share a long-term partnership in Mark Twain Medical Center Corporation. If no new contract comes out of the talks, both would equally split any net assets, recently valued at $37 million. Of questions the district is pondering to ask in re-negotiations Blitz shares, “We will be asking what is their dedication to rural hospital survival and what kind of resources are you going to devote to it; and if you are, what kind of arrangements or leaseholds are you thinking about?”

Weighing Potential Options
While an agreement might be made with another organization to either purchase or lease the hospital, as outlined in the executive summary of the Quorom report, the district could also opt to independently run it, a decision that brings both more autonomy and risks. Possible ways to continue on with Dignity are as abovementioned, renegotiating the arrangement; or leasing control of the hospital while pulling out certain assets like the district’s rural health clinics and medical office buildings.

Blitz shares that his self-described somewhat TV sleuth-like experience over the past three months continues to be one of listening and asking questions while parsing ideas and suggestions. As a result, he says, “I think I have brought more of a business reality platform to the district…one of the things that I think I have brought to the community is a reality orientation to running a successful healthcare business.”

Adding his passion and pragmatic expertise to the energies of what he calls a bright, well-meaning board, Blitz says their process will focus on examining status, needs and seriously consider what kind of business plans interested entities might bring to the table that could best fulfill the community’s needs and interests.

The District ‘In The Driver’s Seat’
The way he sees it, Mark Twain Medical Center is a nice hospital with a good reputation. “The district is in the driver’s seat to ask [the questions]…what do you have to sell, what are you going to do to enhance the services that we have here — and how are you going to make it financially to do that? I think that we have that responsibility…to ensure that the citizens get what they want.”

Currently the district is legally unable to disclose much about discussions with Dignity or other potential suitors but Blitz confirms that other entities who might specialize in rural hospitals are in the mix. He adds, “I think the ultimate goal is that we have a direction of who we want to be with or operate ourselves by the end of the summer. Then we can go onto a timeline of taking this to the voters.”

As the district is supported by county property owners’ taxes, whatever ultimate agreement it proposes to make for operating the hospital must also be approved by Calaveras County resident-voters; however, since the ballot could be a by-mail one, it is not necessary to synch with an election cycle.

Either way, when finalized the district’s initiative will take the form of a yea or nay query. It will also fully brief residents on the board decision’s key details; as Blitz puts it, “All the good, the bad and the ugly — the pros and the cons of why they want to make that recommendation contractual.”
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